VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held at 2.00pm on Thursday 15 January 2004 in the Board Room at the V&A.

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Mr Jonathan Altaras

Mr Rob Dickins

Professor Sir Christopher Frayling

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark 

Professor Lisa Jardine

Mr Rick Mather

Mr Peter Rogers 

Mr Paul Ruddock

Professor Sir Christopher White 

IN ATTENDANCE   

Mr Mark Jones, Director, V&A 

Mr David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Mr Ian Blatchford, Director of Finance & Resources, V&A 

Mrs Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects & Estate, V&A 

Dr Deborah Swallow, Director of Collections, V&A

Mr Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Ms Diane Lees, Director of the Museum of Childhood, Bethnal Green
)
(Paragraphs

Mr Peter St John, Caruso St John Architects
)
1-5)


Mr John McCaffrey, Director of Development, V&A (Paragraphs 18-21)

SECRETARIAT 

Mr John Rider, V&A 

Ms Laura Martin, V&A 

Before the meeting Trustees had the opportunity to view a recent acquisition by the Word & Image Department.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1. The Chairman welcomed Mr Jonathan Altaras and Professor Lisa Jardine to their first meeting as Trustees following their appointment to the Board in December 2003.  She reported the appointment of Sir Timothy Sainsbury as a Trustee, also in December, and that he had sent his apologies for the meeting.  Apologies had been received also from Professor Margaret Buck and Dame Marjorie Scardino.

MUSEUM OF CHILDHOOD AT BETHNAL GEREEN REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

2. Diane Lees introduced the item by explaining the background to the redevelopment plan.  The Museum of Childhood had an annual audience of about 200,000 and  had a very different profile to that of South Kensington and the Theatre Museum.  The Museum building had originally been erected as part of the South Kensington site and had been moved to Bethnal Green and opened in 1872.  The Museum currently had a number of problems: dealing with capacity issues; public access; inadequate public toilets and no facilities for staff; no display area for the Community Development Programme; teaching spaces that allowed the Museum to have only 15,000 children per year; a lunch/cloakroom that had a maximum capacity of 90 children.  Diane Lees explained further that the Museum had undertaken a feasibility study and masterplan to address these problems and, with the appointment of Caruso St John Architects, aimed to resolve them over three phases.  The first phase, which had opened in March 2003, had achieved repair, refurbishment and improvement works to the building, including the roof and the Upper Galleries, and the clearance of the entrance hall.  The second phase, for which the Museum had received £3.5 million of funding from HLF (towards a £4.7 million project) would reconfigure the lower ground floor into a learning centre, refurbish and redisplay the remaining permanent galleries, provide a new lift and  create a new entrance to the Museum.  The third phase would provide an extension to the rear of the building at a cost of up to £12 million.  Today’s  presentation would concentrate on phase two.

3. Peter St John said that Diane had explained the operational difficulties of the current building and he would like to add that, in his opinion, the front of the Museum was architecturally disappointing.  He pointed out that the original 19th century architect’s plan had never been completed.  The proposed design would try and address both the operational and architectural problems and give the Museum a sequence of spaces that a public building should have at its entrance.  It would make the Museum face outwards.  The new building at the front would fundamentally make the Museum speak to the street and the spaces around it.  He described, with the help of a model and site drawings, how the proposed new building would be two storeys and that the level below ground would allow the two lower ground floor wings to communicate across the front of the building.  The upper level would contain a Community Gallery and a new staircase to the lower ground floor.  The Community Gallery would be eight by 14 metres, and the perimeter walls could be used as display space, and the staircase would be 1.8 metres wide.  The architecture was very light and the building would be constructed using stained laminated timber posts clad in satin stainless steel.  The new entrance would include also automatic sliding doors.  The new lift to the right-hand side of the entrance would go through the first floor and would be a slim tower clad in opaque glazing.  Outside, the ramp from the pavement would rise 1.1 metres and have a 1:18 slope.

4. Diane Lees pointed out that the new learning centre would double the capacity of the lunch room and provide a new community workshop.

5. In discussion, Diane Lees reported that the planning application for phase two would be submitted at the end of January 2004.  It was somewhat contentious given that the project involved the demolition of a part of the 19th century entrance.  The Victorian Society had expressed opposition to the scheme and a further meeting with them was planned for 26 January.  Diane reported further that English Heritage had written a letter of support for the HLF application and Tower Hamlets Conservation Department and CABE had also written letters of support for the project.  The process of consultation continued and there would be a residents’ evening at the Museum of Childhood the following week.  It was planned that construction work on site and the redisplay of the galleries would take place from February 2005 until August 2006 and that the Museum would remain open to the public during that time.  Diane added that an application to the HLF for Stage 2 would be made in July 2004 and it was hoped that a decision would be forthcoming three to four months after that.

REGIONAL PROGRESS REPORT

6. Deborah Swallow and David Anderson gave a progress report on the V&A’s regional strategy and programme.  They noted the impact of the implementation of   Renaissance in the Regions, both on the three pathfinder hubs (West Midlands, North East and South West which would receive £18.62 million over three years) and on the other six hubs (which were also being given a total of £7.98 million over the same period).  They reported that the V&A was continuing its strong programme to make its collections available to the nation not merely through the Purchase Grant Fund and its existing strategic partnership with Sheffield, but also through the generous programme of long and short-term loans and touring exhibitions.  The work to develop subject networks was progressing and, during the last six months relationships had been strengthened with a large number of actual and potential regional partners.  A major feature of 2003 had been however the development of two substantial externally funded partnership projects, with strong educational elements, which had assisted in the achievement of the Museum’s more general regional aims. 

7. David Anderson gave a Powerpoint presentation on current projects with regional museums.  In 2003, DCMS, in partnership with DfES, had launched two new initiative, Strategic Commissioning, which invited nationals to develop education and access programmes in partnership with regional museums, and Culture Online, which offered, funding to cultural institutions for the development of innovative online learning and other user services.  The V&A had been successful in bids to both of these programmes, as follows:

i. The Image and Identity programme had been funded by Strategic Commissioning.  It encouraged young people in and out of school to draw inspiration from museum collections to explore their own identity and that of their community through photography, drawing and other arts.  The V&A’s partners in the project were museums in Birmingham, Manchester, Preston, Sheffield and Brighton.  It was also working closely with the children’s charity NCH and local schools.  As part of the project, the V&A was touring the Cinema India exhibition to Preston and Birmingham and artists from India had travelled to the UK to work with young people.  The project would culminate in an exhibition at the V&A in March and April of the work of young people from all five regions, and a Young People’s Conference on 10 March.

ii. The Every Object Tells a Story project had been funded by Culture Online.  It would use digital collections of the V&A and three regional partner museums to create a website of objects and their associated stories.  There would be an opportunity for visitors to the site to comment on and add to these stories, and to add related objects and stories of their own.  The Museum would filter what went on the V&A website.  The V&A had established partnerships with Channel  4 and Ultralab for this project.

8. 
It was noted that the V&A had taken part in the development of the NMDC’s forthcoming report, National Dimensions, which aimed to identify the following key roles for national museums to perform:

i. to act as advocates for their sectors in the UK museum world;

ii. to ensure that a much larger number of people were able to gain access to their collections, and to relate their collections to the larger distributed national collection of which they were a part;

iii. to play a key role in the development of national curatorial expertise in key areas of their collections.


The report also argued that each museum needed still to develop collaboratively the effective delivery of museum’s core activities i.e. education, outreach and development work, research, professional training and staff development.  Both the key roles and the subsequent points listed were areas that were central to the V&A’s own strategy. 

9.
In discussion, it was noted that the Museum needed still to work on achieving a higher profile for its regional work, and ensuring that the investment from across the Museum had maximum impact.  In response to a question about the extent to which DCMS was aware of the Museum’s work, David Anderson reported that the Museum made monthly reports to DCMS on the Image and Identity project.  It was suggested that the Board would visit Sheffield and it was agreed that they should be notified of exhibition openings at Sheffield.  It was agreed that the Board should continue to receive regular presentations on the V&A’s national programme and relationships with the regions.

2003 HEALTH AND SAFETY ANNUAL REVIEW

10. 
Gwyn Miles gave a presentation based on a paper which had been circulated for the meeting.  She explained that the Review was an opportunity to outline the current state of health and safety in the Museum.  The Trustees had a legal duty to ensure the health, safety and welfare of all who worked at, or visited, any of the V&A’s sites and the performance of that duty was delegated to the Director and the executive.  Trustees needed to ensure, therefore, that they were happy that the Museum was taking the right steps in the performance of that legal duty.  Gwyn Miles pointed out that there was a Museum Safety and Security Committee, which she chaired, which monitored and oversaw all aspects of health and safety at all V&A sites, and that the Trustees’ Buildings Strategy Committee received regular reports and statistics on health and safety issues.  The manager responsible for day-to-day matters was the Head of Visitor Services and Facilities who had under him a Health and  Safety Section.  She reported that during 2003:

i. the new V&A Health and Safety Policy had come into force, which identified clearly for the first time individual rights and responsibilities;

ii. the health and safety training programme had been launched and there would be a special briefing for senior staff early in 2004; 

iii. the Emergency Response Plan for the South Kensington site had been revised and updated to make it clearer and easier to use;

iv. a safety audit had been carried out to gauge progress against the safety issues identified by RPS Consultants in 2002;

v. a benchmarking exercise had been carried out, although it had not been easy to obtain comparative figures from other national museums and galleries, and the V&A had emerged as the best of those tested.

In addition, Gwyn reported that updated asbestos regulations would come into effect during 2004 necessitating an asbestos survey throughout the V&A in the next six months.

11.
In discussion, it was reported that the Museum was making progress in reducing its ongoing rodent problem.  It was noted that there was a continuing debate on whether the Museum should identify a “top 20” of portable priceless objects which should be moved to safety in the event of an emergency.  The matter would be kept under review and a report prepared for Trustees in due course.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 

12.
The Minutes of the meeting held on 20 November 2003 were agreed.

MATTERS ARISING 

13.
Proposed Major Acquisitions.  Deborah Swallow reported that:

i. The award of £621,500 by the HLF had enabled the purchase with the British Museum of the Standing Figure of the Buddha Sakyamuni to be completed.

ii. The application to the HLF for funding towards the purchase of the Oliver Messel Archive had been submitted.

iii. The purchase of the portrait of Mrs Luke Ionides by William Blake Richmond had been completed. 

iv. The award of £40,000 by the NACF had enabled the purchase of the Thomas Hope Table to be completed.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

14.
The V&A Medal.  The Chairman reminded the Board that it had approved a proposal by Jonathan Scott to make an award to individuals who had helped the V&A in some extraordinary way over a period of time.  Felicity Powell had been invited to design such an award.  The Chairman reported that the small committee set up to take the matter forward had met recently and agreed to put forward two names as the first recipients of this award.   It was proposed that the awards would be presented at a lunch or dinner in the summer of 2004 and a suitable article placed in the V&A Magazine.

15. Seminar and Dinner.  The Chairman reported that it was planned to hold in February or March a meeting and dinner for Trustees and senior staff to discuss current strategic issues and corporate governance. 

16. Royal Academy Flemish Manuscripts Exhibition.  The Chairman reported that the Royal Academy had offered the V&A a date in February for an early morning viewing of the Flemish Manuscripts exhibition.  Trustees were invited to let the Secretary know which date of those offered they would prefer.

17. Trustees’ Committees.  The Chairman reported that she had invited Lisa Jardine to chair the Collections Committee on the retirement of Christopher White from the Board in February.  She had invited also Jonathan Altaras to chair the Theatre Museum Committee in place of Terry Heiser.  The latter had agreed to remain on the Committee as a co-opted member for a year.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
18.
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points: 

i. Attendance figures: the Museum of Childhood had shown a healthy increase in the current financial year compared to 2002/3; the final calendar year figure for 2003 for South Kensington had been about the same as that for 2002; the figure for the Gothic exhibition had been about as predicted.

ii. The Chinese Export Watercolours exhibition had closed at Guangzhou having attracted some 2,000 visitors per day.

iii. The figure in the Report for visits to the V&A web site in 2002 was incorrect – it should have read 2,079,000.

iv. The loan of the sculpture of George Cooke by Henry Cheere to the V&A, following its acquisition by the Meitar Collection, had been welcomed.

v. The Headley Trust was supporting a pilot grant scheme to make it easier for regional museums to acquire artefacts under the Treasure Act 1996.

vi. DCMS had announced that the management of Apsley House would be passed to English Heritage from 1 April 2004.  Staff would either be absorbed into the V&A or would transfer to English Heritage.  Objects in the Wellington Museum which had been purchased by the V&A would remain there on loan from the V&A.

vii. The NMDC had recently completed a study on Valuing Museums and a draft report had been issued.  It was one of three studies the others being National Dimensions and Creativity in Museums and Galleries.  Valuing Museums addressed a number of issues, including the Government’s approach to museums and galleries, the economic impact of the NMDC institutions, creativity and innovation, civic engagement and an analysis of the sector.  It also provided useful comparative statistics on Government support.  The museum sector had agreed to work together to lobby the Government for the next Spending Round.  There would be a press conference on 9 March and a series of presentations and a Resource event would be held at the House of Commons.

viii.
Copies of the recommendations from the Goodison Review Securing the Best for our Museums were tabled.

ix. The application for funding for the redevelopment of the Theatre Museum was due to be considered by the HLF at the end of January.

x. On forthcoming events, Trustees’ attention was drawn to the Iranian Night Friday Late View on 30 January, and to the dinner and private view for the Vivienne Westwood exhibition on 29 and 30 March respectively. 

19.
In a brief discussion, it was agreed that a small committee should be convened to consider a V&A Christmas Programme.

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES AND V&A ENTERPRISES LTD
20.
Collections. 

i. 
The Board approved the recommendation of the Committee to lend the following objects: 

a. Eltenberg Reliquary for the exhibition Crown and Veil: The Art of Female Monasticism in the Middle Ages at the Rurhlandmuseum, Essen.

b. Petrarch Sonnets and Triumphs for the exhibition Petrarch and Padova at the Palazzo della Ragione.

c. Li tre libri dell’arte del vasaio for the exhibition I Della Rovere – Storia di una dinastia at the Palazzo Ducale, Pesaro.

ii.
The Board noted that the Collecting Plans for South Kensington, the Museum of Childhood and the National Art Library would be considered by the Committee in February and presented to the Board shortly thereafter.

21.
Development.  The Board noted the Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points: 

i. New Corporate Membership packs were tabled.

ii. John McCaffrey reported on funding for the Spiral and Gwyn Miles reported that applications for funding had been submitted to the HLF and the Arts Council; she reported also that a briefing note was being prepared for Trustees on the project. 

iii. A co-Chair for the International Council was being sought.

iv. A sponsor had been found for the Vivienne Westwood exhibition.

22. 
VAE.  The Board noted that:

i. The process for the recruitment of a successor to Managing Director Michael Cass continued.

ii. The covenant to the V&A would be around £2 million

iii. The initial budget for 2004-5 had been presented at £1.4 million.

iv. V&A Images was ahead of budget and was still experiencing some IT problems.

v. Licensing in Japan was slowly improving.

vi. A new location for the main V&A Shop had been identified on the South Kensington site.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

23.
There was no further business.

John Rider 

February 2004
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